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Minutes of the Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Held on Monday 25th March 2019 at 19:00 at the 

St Laurence Centre, Brundall
	Present:


Chairman: Cllr K Wilkins
Vice Chairman: Cllr J Warns
Cllr J Mickelburgh, Cllr G Abbott, Cllr G Nurden, Cllr A Free, Cllr G Buckley, Cllr L Britt, Cllr M Snowling, Cllr R Price
Parish Clerks: C Dickson and S Smyth


	
	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The Chairman advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The Chairman advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.  
The Chairman advised members of the public that the Parish Council would be making a sound recording of the Meeting.
	

	2019-001

	Apologies for Absence 
Cllr F Thorpe (No reason given), Cllr J Warne (unwell)
	

	2019-002
	Declarations of Interest

Disclosable (DPI) or Non-Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)

Cllr Nurden and Cllr Snowling – Planning items relating to Broadland DC
	

	2019-003
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting

It was resolved by a majority vote with 2 abstentions, that the Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 25th February 2019 be approved.
	

	2019-004
	Actions from the Minutes (Not on the Agenda)

2018-0229 - Clerk has yet to contact the Speed Watch team to ask them to monitor Postwick Lane*

2018-0240 – The golf course manager is meeting with the EA to look at the Run Dike.

2018-0279 – The bins at the Memorial Hall are not yet on order, the Clerk has managed to get agreement by BDC for a new dog bin outside the Cemetery on Cucumber Lane
	*Clerk

	2019-005
	Public Participation

Cllr Andrew Proctor gave his Norfolk County Council and Broadland Council reports. The County Council budgets for the next year have been set. In 2021 there is expected to be a funding gap of £70m and the continued demand for adult and children’s services will continue to be challenging. The one-off grants which are useful now will also have a detrimental effect. The Broadland NDR budget of £205m was not exceeded. The next phase of the North West link. The first scheme of Norfolk CC housing with care is valued at £29m and the first to be built shall be at Fakenham. Others planned are in Acle (Herondale – 66 place unit). There is a new pot of funding from Central govt. for Special Needs care of £17m but this must be given to Academies or Free schools – capital build only. In Brundall the planning application at 116 The Street for a new pizza takeaway was approved on appeal and that the traffic objections were not taken into consideration unfortunately. 
Two representatives from Pigeon Investment Management Ltd attended with a view to hearing responses to their letter to the Council and to be on hand to answer questions. The Chairman indicated that the agenda item could be used to allow them to speak.
	

	2019-006
	Chairman’s Report

The Chairman gave his report.
“The range of work and activities being undertaken by the Parish Council continues to keep both councillors and our Clerks fully committed. We have continued to work on the Sports Hub project, and this has reached an important stage as we are nearing the preparation of submission of a planning application to take us even closer to the realisation of this exciting project. 

With the scale and scope of the work we are now involved in, we have taken the decision to appoint a deputy clerk for twelve hours per week, and I am delighted that Claudia, who has been our locum clerk for the past year, will be undertaking this role from 1 April and operating as our Responsible Finance Officer, working with our Clerk Sharon. 

As we reach the end of this financial year, there is no doubt that the new fiscal year will be busy, but exciting and challenging for this Council”.
	

	
	Calendar of Meetings

The Calendar of Meetings for the year ahead was approved unanimously.
	

	2019-007
	Land Management Report
A report from the Land Management Committee Chairman Cllr Price was read to the Council:

“There is not much to report on this month.

The main frustration has been trying to organise and re-organise the Quarterly Land Management meeting which despite Claudia's best efforts has been unsuccessful. The reason being the usual date had its venue at the Memorial Hall which clashed with a booking that was loud and effected our meeting int the small room. Unfortunately, the re-arranged meeting at the SLC was not quorate and the problem persists. It is not helping to plan the Cemetery frontage enhancement and as result the additional Shard memorial. So, Claudia will be trying again to arrange the meeting.

As you know my circumstances have not helped, I thank you for your understanding.

From the previous council meeting which I could not attend it was decided not to progress with the Feasibility Study into car parking at or even near Cremer’s Meadow which is very disappointing especially for those who could have benefitted from such a facility if it proved possible. 

Greg Chandler has indicated that he no longer wishes to carry on as Custodian of the Countryside Park and our thanks go to him for his stalwart service to the Park for the last few years. Whilst he has offered to be in the background his efforts and enthusiasm will be sorely missed. I understand Tim Strudwick is interested in the role”.
	

	2019-008
	Cremer’s Meadow Report

Cllr Buckley reported NWT are investigating and pricing possible work on the main pond and stream through the centre of the site. This is likely to require a grant application in due course.

It is hoped that the land will have been purchased by the end of February with associated change of use etc by September. Environmental visits and surveys are underway.

Orchid Day shall be 16th June from 2pm to 4pm. Cables Quay is completed and ready to use.
Greg Chandler is interested in becoming a new friend to Cremer’s Meadow.


	

	2019-009
	CDROB report

Cllr Britt updated the Council on the recent meeting held. There is planned an afternoon comprising an opportunity to show the latest plans for the Sports Hub on 8th June at the Memorial Hall. It will also be an opportunity to engage with residents about the Cycleway project, new planned footpaths and the public rights of way campaign. Cllr Britt asked for confirmation that the sub group could provide this suggested information on behalf of the Council. All agreed. Cllr Buckley details the Cycleway project and the suggested routes from phase 1 to phase 2. Included are Brigham Close footpath to the Memorial Hall grounds path. 

From the Memorial Hall to Westfield Mission and from the Memorial hall to the planned housing and Sports Hub.

Phase 2 is planned to look at routes to Blofield and going west to Postwick. The internal areas need to also be looked at. Cllr Britt explained that the village needs to also be encouraged to walk and cycle. The Council needs to look for ways to fund this initiative. 

CDROB will be asked to further the project and explore the legal aspects. The Clerks are asked to assist. *
With regard to traffic and parking issues, the Clerk will remind Paul Sellick of Highways that he was to visit Brundall and assess the problem areas. An article to cover these issues needs to be put into the newsletter. *

	*Clerk

	2019-010
	Memorial Hall Trustees report

The Trustees are in preparation for the AGM. They are working on a project list for the Hall to secure grants to pay for certain capital needs.
	

	2019-011
	Letter received from Pigeon Investment 

A letter from Pigeon had been circulated by the Clerk. Pigeon had attended the meeting last November. Rob Snowling asked the Council if they were happy for Pigeon to approach community groups regarding their possible infrastructure needs? The Chairman said that it is something the Council cannot give permission for as they are organisations in their own right. The Clerks can sign post them to these organisations. Cllr Warns enquired if the statutory contributions Pigeon contributes as a developer are ever above and beyond the requirement or are they simply a publicity stunt?  Rob Snowling replied to say they contribute to projects that have resonance to the community. Pigeon explained their business models and are not entirely led by maximising profits. Cllr Warns pointed out that Pigeon earmarked a site as a housing site in Brundall. Simon Butler-Finbow replied that the site allocations consultation exercise was not why they were here. Cllr Warns pointed out that the PC had commented in the GNLP consultation that this village had stated it did not wish for any more housing and that Pigeon need to be aware of the apparent opposition to housing in the parish. Cllr Warns said that the Council was very wary of developers coming in to promise infrastructure sweeteners and the offers coming to nothing. Simon Butler-Finbow stated that Pigeon offer e.g., care home facilities and are willing to look to Brundall to inform it so that it can look to provide what is needed. One of the key funds of infrastructure is through development. Cllr Warns commented on the site behind Brecklands/Coigncroft is one of the most scenic areas in Brundall yet Pigeon are proposing to build on it. Simon Butler-Finbow commented that it is looking to our Neighbourhood Plan to give it an indication of the needs of the parish and where it is under-represented. They promised to keep Brundall in the loop with their plans.
	

	2019-012
	Planning – Household

Decisions reported:

· 116 The Street - Removal of condition (5) of previous permission 20172094 – to allow other cooking methods excluding chargrilling (Approved subject to conditions)
· BA/2019/0023/FUL – Brundall Station and Level Crossing New Access Ramp and associated works (Approved subject to conditions)

For consideration:

· 20190300- Land South of Broadland Gate, Adjacent to Postwick Interchange, NR13 5NP, Development of 1 No. Petrol Filling Station, 2 No. Drive Through Restaurants & 24 Space HGV Parking, Together with Various Infrastructure and Landscaping Works (Resubmission) No Objection
· BA/2018/0504/FUL – 28 Riverside Rd, replace chalet and shed with two-bedroom chalet and shed – No Objection

· 20190403 – 11 The Coigncroft, Conservatory to Rear and Porch to Front – No Objection

· 20190002 – 20 Levine Close, Single Storey Rear Extension – No Objection

	

	2019-013
	Highways - Brundall Regulation Order S278 DDBA Scheme – Progression of Permanent Traffic Regulation Order

A letter and plan had been circulated to the Council about this scheme to amend the speed limit to 40mph from Yarmouth Road to Brundall roundabout. |The Council were not in favour of the scheme as it feels that the 30mph option is essential due to the existing traffic passing through from the petrol station. McDonalds and Blofield traffic. Plus, with the upcoming development of the sports hub a 30mph seems to be a safer option. Approved by a majority with 1 against.


	

	2019-014
	Brundall Sports Hub
A preferred contractor has been agreed. The transfer of the land and monies is now a matter of timing. The next stage is to prepare the planning application.
	

	2019-015
	John Evans Good Citizen Award
The recipient will be presented the award at the Annual Parish Meeting on 13th May. It was decided to give the Council another week to choose their preference. The information will be passed to Kevin Wilkins and he will announce the chosen recipient. 
	*Clerk/

Chairman

	2019-016


	Broadland Community Clear Up Scheme
The details of the scheme had been circulated but it was felt that they were still a little unclear. The Council asked the Clerk to seek further clarification. *
	*Clerk

	2019-017
	Corporate Logo

This can be incorporated into the Sports Hub exhibition on 8th June.
	

	2019-018
	Finance
Bills for payment for March 2019 – £9,738.53.  These were approved and signed by Cllr Wilkins and Cllr Price.  The bills for February were approved by Cllr Nurden.
A request for a donation from the Lions towards the annual fete - £200 approved by a unanimous decision (this year’s budget, vired from the under-spent Youth Fund).

To consider subscribing to the NPLaw cost saving package at £400 per year from 1st April 2019. Approved majority decision with one against.

Cllr Nurden had voted against due to concerns about the standards of NP Law’s services recently. They are losing staff and he is currently chairing a panel with BDC regarding property matters where the concerns had been raised.

Approval of the preferred streetlighting 3-year contract quotation. Deferred to enable the Clerk to carry out some checks on the recently installed heads. *
To consider the repair to the Rectory bus Shelter -deferred to enable the Clerk to collect further costings. *

	*Clerk

	2019-019
	Clerks’ Correspondence

The LA Cluster notes were circulated.
	

	2019-020

	Items for the next Agenda Meeting of the Parish Council
Street Lighting contract 
Rectory bus shelter

Notice Boards
Community Clear Up Scheme


	

	2019-021

	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meetings
29th April 2019 – 7pm St Laurence Rooms
Annual Parish Meeting 13 May 2019 – 7pm St Laurence Rooms 

Annual General Meeting 21st May 2019 – 7pm St Laurence Rooms
	

	Signed as a true record …………………………………………….…….    Date ………………………… 

	
	

	
	


	
	

	
	


Brundall Parish Council


Payments for March 2019


Parish clerk costs


£4,759.92

Grass cutting monthly contract
£547.96

Members Expenses


£0.00

Insurance



£0.00

Annual Fees



£0.00

Allotments/C Park


£0.00

Street Lighting



£672.25

Handyman and cleaning

£836.00

Office expense



£210.25

Repairs and Renewals


£0.00

Telephone



£91.52

S106




£2,267.20

C Park




£15.00

Trees




£0.00

Room Hire



£149.17

Cremer’s



£149.26

Cemetery



£0.00

Projects



£0.00

Donations



£0.00

Chairman's Allowance


£0.00

Training



£40.00

S137




£0.00

Refuse Collection


£0.00

Total expenditure


£9,738.53

RECEIPTS FOR March 2019


Delegated Functions


Cemetery



£250.00

Allotments


Cremer's cards and calendars


Insurance



£4,314.02
Total Income March 2018

£4,564.02
Minutes of the Meeting of Brundall Parish Council held on 25th March 2019 at St Laurence Centre, Brundall

